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This	research	was	commissioned	by	the	Budget	Process	Review	Group	(BPRG)	to	
help	establish	a	set	of	principles	to	underpin	a	world	class	financial	scrutiny	process	
in	Scotland.	The	report	surveys	existing	global	norms	for	 budgetary	governance	and	
legislative	budget	scrutiny.	It	also	 examines	lessons	from	the	experience	of	
legislatures	in	 four	countries	that	 exercise 	different	degrees	of	influence	in	
budgetary	decisions:	Australia,	New	Zealand,	Sweden	and	Germany.	

Global	standards	 recognise	the	legislature’s	role	in	budget	approval,	and	 call	for	in -
year	parliamentary	oversight	of	 budget 	execution,	as	well	effective	parliamentary	
audit	procedures.	 Moreover,	there	is	increased	recognition	that	parliamentary	
involvement	should	be	continuous,	covering	all	stages	of	the	budget	process,	
including	medium - term	budgeting	and	priority	setting.	 Yet ,	many	detailed	
institutional	choices	cannot	be	settled	with	reference	to	global	norms.	

>+("..+,#')*",$? :	The	BPRG	should	 87+--$"1)$'$(-+'&$;*8*",	for	the	future	
development	of	parliamentary	financial	scrutiny	in	Scotland.	In	particular,	it	
should	clarify	whether	it	endorses	the	Financial	I ssues	A dvisory	 G roup’s 	
(FIAG)
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measures	in	a	way	that	does	not	result	in	a	lower	budget	balance	than	in	the	
government	proposal.	 Amendments	should	not	be	tied	to	a	vote	of	
confidence	in	the	government. 	

>+("..+,#')*",$D :	 A	central	role	for	the	Finance	Committee	is 	essential	for	
co- ordinating	parliamentary	decisions	on	the	 single	budget 	proposal	tabled	in	
the	autumn . 	Similar	to	the	process	in	Sweden,	)C+$E*,',(+$6"..*))++$
8C"1-#$F*&8)$(",8*#+&$)C+$:1#2+)$'22&+2')+8$',#$
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in	particular	economic	and	functional. 	Virement	rules	should	set	limits	for	
shifting	funds	between	approved	programmes	to	ensure	parliamentary	
oversight	and	control	of	in - year	adjustments. 	

>+("..+,#')*",$ ?N:	The	Auditor	General	for	Scotland	and	the	Scottish	
Parliament	should	consider	 :&"'#+,*,2$)C+$F-"H$"F$&+-+;',)$'1#*)$
*,F"&.')*", 	to	parliamentary	committees	beyond	the	Public	Audit	
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This	research	was	commissioned	by	the	Budget	Process	Review	Group	(BPRG)	 to	
support	its	review	of	the	Scottish	Parliament’s	budget	process. 1 	The	Review	Group	
wishes	to	establish	a	set	of	principles	to	underpin	a	world	class	financial	scrutiny	
process	that	are	informed	by	 (a)	statements	of	best	practice	o n	budgetary	
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alternatives	and	propose	changes,	followed	by	formal	approval	based	on	a	suitably	
updated	budget	
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the	end	of	 the	fiscal	year;	(vi )	a	pre - election	report	that	illuminates	the	general	state	
of	government	finances	immediately	before	an	election;	 and	 (vii )	a	long- term	report	
that	assesses	the	long-
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General	Assembly 	endorsed 	in	December	201 2 .	Also,	the	donor - led	Public	
Expenditure	and	Financial	Accountability	(PEFA)	initiative	ha s	developed	a	
methodology	for	assessing	public	financial	management	across	seven	broad	 pillars,	
with	elements	that	are	relevant	for	this	report. 	The	 PEFA 	framework	has	been	
applied	extensively	across	different	levels	of	government,	 to	assess	national	as	well	
as	regional	and 	municipal	government s. 	

	

2.2			 Standards 	for	legislative	financial	scrutiny	

Providing	a	broad	starting	point,	 one	of	the	 GIFT	 Principles	relates	directly	to	the	role	
of	the	legislature	in	the	budget	process.	Principle	8	demands	that 	“The	authority	to	
raise	taxes	and	incur	expenditure	on	behalf	of	the	public	should	be	vested	in	the	
legislature.	No	government	revenue	should	be	raised	or	expenditure	incurred	or	
committed 	without	the	approval	of	the	legislature	through	the	budget	or	other	
legislation.	The	legislature	should	be	provided	with	the	authority,	resources,	and	
information	required	to	effectively	hold	the	executive	to	account	for	the	use	of	
public	resources.” 	In	a ddition,	the	GIFT	Principles	call	for	roles	and	responsibilities	to	
be	clearly	assigned	to	different	actors	in	the	budget	process,	including	the	legislature	
(principle	7). 	

The	OECD	Best	Practices	make	 three	references	to	the	role	of	parliament.	 The	most	
specific	of	these	relates	to	the	timing	of	budget	approval	(para.	1.1) :	“The	
government’s	draft	budget	should	be	submitted	to	Parliament	far	enough	in	advance	
to	allow	Parliament	to	review	it	properly.	In	no	case	should	this	be	less	than	three	
months	prior	 to	the	start	of	the	fiscal	year.	The	budget	should	be	approved	by	
Parliament	prior	to	the	start	of	the	fiscal	year.” 	This	establishes	clear	minimum	
standards	for	the	timing	of	the	parliamentary	process .	 The	Best	Practices	also	
demand	that	parliament	must	s crutinise	audit	reports	(para.	3.3)	and,	more	
generally,	that	it	must	have	“the	opportunity	and	the	resources	to	effectively	
examine	any	fiscal	report	that	it	deems	necessary”	(para.	3.4). 	

The	OECD’s	 Recommendation	on	Budgetary	Governance 	promotes	the	idea 	that	
parliamentary	engagement	in	budgeting	should	be	continuous.	It	recognises	the	
“ fundamental	role ”	of	parliament	 in	 budget	approval	and	accountability,	but	adds:	
“ The	parliament	and	its	committees	should	have	the	opportunity	to	engage	with	the	
budget	p rocess	at	all	key	stages	of	the	budget	cycle.
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a	score	of	“advanced”	 against	this	principle	requires	the	budget	 to	be	“submitted	to	
the	legislature	and	made	available	to	the	public	at	least	three	months	before	the	
start	of	the	financial	year ” 	and	 “ approved	and	published	at	least	one	month	before	
the	start	of	the	financial	year. ”	 In	its	evaluation	of	the	UK	 budget	process ,	the	IMF	
concluded	that	the	late	submission	and	approval	of 	the	budget	 fall	outside	the	
internati onally	accepted	range	of	reasonable	practices,	so	that 	basic 	requirements 	
are	“not	met” 	(IMF	2016:	42). 	

A	second	 IMF	
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Pillar	VII	(external	scrutiny	and	audit)	includes	an	indicator	on	external	audit	(30),	
with	one	dimension	(2)	the	submission	of	audit	reports	to	the	legislature. 	This	aspect	
is	rated	strongest	where	financial	audits	are	transmitted	three	months	after	the	
accounts	were	sent	to	the	audit	institution.	Another	indicator	(31)	 covers	legislative	
scrutiny	of	audit	report s,	with	separate	dimensions	on 	timing,	hearings,	
recommendations	and	transparency. 	Here,	the	PEFA	framework	rates	practices	
highly	where	legislatures	debate	audit	reports	within	three	months	of	receipt;	hold	
hearings	with	all	entities	that	receive	a	qualified	or	adverse	opinion	or	a	disclaimer; 	
issue	recommendations	 on	a	systematic	basis	and	track	these; 	and	 conduct 	hearings	
in	public,	debate 	committee	reports	in	the	f ull	chamber	and	make 	them	available	 to	
the	public. 	

	

2.3	 		Related	literature	

Recent	reviews	of	the	academic	literature	on	fiscal	transparency	(de	Renzio	and	
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government	and	the	states.	Other	federations,	like	Canada,	have	well- developed	
systems	for	intergovernmental	negotiations	that	involve	federal	and	provincial	
executives.	The	UK	cur rently	lacks	an	equivalent	machinery .	One	implication	for	this	
report	is	that	there	are	limits	in	drawing	on	international	experience	with	“scrutiny	
processes	within	legislatures	where	similar	interactions	between	tiers	of	government	
operate”,	as	the	Terms 	of	Reference	phrased	it. 	

The	following	sections	proceed	by	country,	starting	with	a	summary	of	 salient	
features	of	the	approach	to	legislative	budget	scrutiny.	This	is	followed,	in	each	case,	
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Committee	of	the	Bundestag. 	In	the	parliaments	of	the	Länder,	there	is	 typically	a	
single	budget	and	 finance	committee	that	consid ers	both	spending	and	tax	questions.	
Tax	questions	are	less	prominent	at	this	level,	since	the	major	 taxes	are	shared	
between	the	Länder	and	the	federal	government,	and	are	governed	by	federal	
legislation.	For	example,	the	Parliament	of	Lower	Saxony	maintains	a	Committee	for	
Budgets,	Finance	and	Public	Accounts. 	

Role	of	audit	findings	in	budget	scrutiny.			In	the	Bundestag,	t he	Committee	on	Public	
Accounts	is	 a	subcommittee	of	the	Budget	Committee,	 consisting 	of	15	 of	its	
me mbers.	 A	member	of	the	largest	opposition	party	traditionally	chairs	the	Budget	
Committee,	while	a	member	of	the	governing	coalition	chairs	the	Public	Accounts	
Committee.	 The	integration	of 	approval	and	audit	functions	in	a	single	committee	
helps	to	ensure	that	audits	can	feed	directly	 into	 budgetary	decisions. 	This	
committee	 model	is	also	found	in	 several	parliaments	of	the	Länder .	For	example,	in	
Saxony - Anhalt,	the	 Public	Accounts	Committee	is	a	subcom mittee	of	the	Finance	
Committee . 9 	

Specialised	rapporteur	system.			The	Budget	Committee	has	a	 decentralised	
approach	to	scrutiny.	R apporteurs	are	responsible	
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with	budget	implementation .	On	the	other	hand,	it	is	a	powerful	parliamentary	
mechanism	to	ensure	the	executive	p rovides	sufficient	information	to	Parliament	
and	properly	justifies	its	spending	proposals.	

Documentation	with	detailed	input	information.			Parliament	 exercises	control	
through	the	detailed	scrutiny	of	 about	6000	 line	items.	In	2009,	the	finance	ministry	
proposed	to	restructure	the	budget	into	programmes	 and	 to	reduce	the	number	of	
line	items	to	about	 1000 .	T he	Budget	Committee	halted	t he	implementation	of	 this	
reform,	 fearing	a	“loss	of…	control”	(Jones	and	Lüder	2010:	269). 	Hence,	the	
Bundestag	continues 	



	 19 	

responsibility	for	discussing	aggregate	spending	as	well	as	the	frames	for	each	of	the	
27	expenditure	areas.	Based	on	the	work	of	the	Finance	Committee,	the	first	
parliamentary	decision	in	the	autumn	is	now	on	the	expenditure	frames	for	the	
upcoming	budget,	following	which	sectoral	committees	look	at	between	one	and	
four	expenditure	areas	and	propose	allocations	within	the	approved	ceilings.	
Sectoral	committees	may	propose	shifting	funds	between	items	within	an	
expenditure	area,	but	 not	in	a	way	that 	breach es	the	total	set	for	that	area.	

Performance	of	agencies.	 The	Swedish	government	uses	a	decentralised	structure	
with	about	350	agencies	 to	implement	policy.	 Since	the	reforms	of	the	mid - 1990s,	
agencies	enjoy	a	considerable	degree	of	autonomy	 and	receive	lump	sum	
appropriations	for	their	operations.	In	return,	there	have	been	efforts	to	strengthen	
accountability	for	results 	(Blöndal	2001 :	49 - 54 ) .	The	 Budget	Bill	now	contains	about	
two	or	three	performance	objectives	for	each	of	the	27	expenditure	areas	that	are	
approved	with	the	spending	plans,	and	performance	is	assessed	with	a	mix	of	output	
and	outcome	measures . 	This	follows	a	more	strictly	outcome - focused	approach	
discontinued	in	2009,	which	was	found	to	be	a	poor	steering	instrument	when	
imp acts	are	beyond	the	direct	control	of	an	agency.	 Yet,	the	OECD	(2017 a)	concludes	
that	“performance	information	lacks	influence	in	parliament’s	budgetary	dialogue”	
due	to	“weak	practical	linkages	between	the	performance	information	provided	in	
the	annual	reports	of	agencies	and	the	proposed	appropriations	for	the	upcoming	
budget	year.”	Work	is	currently	underway	to	strengthen	these	relationships. 	I t	
remains	to	be	seen	whether	this	information	will	become	more	central	to	budget	
scrutiny ,	given	that	p arliament arians	already	recei ve	large	volumes	of	information,	
and	the	inherent	difficulties	in	documenting	clear	links	between	funding	 and	impacts. 	

Commitment	to	scrutiny	of	equality	issues.	Particularly	noteworthy	are	Sweden’s	
efforts	over	several	decades	to	mainstream	gender	so	that	it	 is	an	integral	part	of	
policy	formulation.	The	current	government	has	 announced	a	major	new	initiative	to	
advance	gender	budgeting,	which	is	currently	in	the	process	of	being	developed	
(Quinn	2016).	 One	of	the	principles	is	 to	work	towards	the	presentation	with	the	
government’s	budget	proposal	of	information	on	the	impacts	of	budget	measures	on	
men	and	women.	Another	is	to	make	more	rigorous	gender	impact	assessment	 an	
integral	part	of	the	budget	discussions	between	the	finance	ministry	and	line	
ministries	at	an	early	stage	 during	budget	formulation	 (OECD	2017 a). 	It	is	too	early	
to	evaluate	these	developments. 10 	

	

3.3			 New	Zealand	

New	Zealand’s	unicameral 	Parliament	plays	a	minor	role	in	the	budget	 approval	
process.	It	receives 	the	budget	about 	one	month	prior	to	the	start 	of	the	financial	
year ,	and	typically	approves	it	only	two	months	into	the	financial	year.	Members	of	

																																																								
1 0 	In	Austria,	gender	budgeting	was	introduced	as	part	of	an	ambitious	performance	budgeting	reform	
in	201 3 .	For	each	of	the	32	budget	chapters,	ministries	define	a	maximum	of	five	impact	objectives	
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Subject	committee	scrutiny.			Estimates 	are	referred	to	the	Finance	and	Expenditure	
Committee	and	may	be	refer red	to	other	select	committees.	Select	commit tees	have	
two	months	from	 the	day	 the	budget	was	presented	to	Parliament	to	report	on	their	
examination	of	the	e stimates. 	The	system	for	audit	scrutiny	is	similarly	decentralised.	
In	1962,	the	 Public	Accounts	Committee	was	discontinued	and	its	functions	given	to	
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presented	in	the	Portfolio	Budget	Statements	that	are	also	tabled	in	Parliament,	
these	are	for	information	only 	(see	below). 15 	In	2008,	a	review	of	the	Australian	
budget	system	condu cted	by	the	OECD	concluded	that	 outcome - based	budgeting	
“had	the	result	of	further	limiting	Parliament’s	role”	 ( ibid. :	17 1). 1 6 	

Programme-level	estimates	linked	to	outcomes.				The	Portfolio	Budget	Statements	
contain	programme - level	funding	information	and	st ate	which	programmes	are	
associated	with	each	outcome.	 Programme - level	spending	estimates	 are	for	the	
current	budget	 year 	(“estimated	actual”) ,	the	upcoming	budget	year	and	 a	further	
three	years 	(“forward	estimates”).	 For	example,	the	 Department	of	Education	and	
Training	 Portfolio	Budget	Statements 	for	2016 - 17	list	nine	programmes	as	
contributing	to	 the	achievement	of	 its	outcome	1	(“ Improved	early	learning,	
schooling,	student	educational	outcomes	and	transitions	to	and	from	school	thro ugh	
access	to	quality	child	care,	support,	parent	engagement,	quality	teaching	and	
learning	environments ”),	as	well	as	three	“linked”	programmes	run	by	other	entities . 	
Performance	information	is	presented	for	each	programme,	including	performance	
criteria	and	targets. 	

Approach	to	performance	at	the	state	level.			The	 budget	 approval	process	followed	
in	the	Australian	states	is	 more	 output- focused.	For	example,	th
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Global	standards	for	budget	transparency	display	a	significant	degree	of	overlap	and	
consensus	about	the	essential	ingredients	of	a	transparent	budget	system,	and	the	
types	of	reports	that	should	be	produced.	Th ere	is	somewhat	less	detail	on	the	role	
of	the	legislature	in	the	budget	process,	because	of	different	national	traditions,	
although	there	is	agreement	on	 some 	aspects.	The	OECD	and	IMF	both	agree	that	
the	budget	should	be	tabled	at	least	three	months	prio r	to	the	start	of	the	fiscal	year,	
and	the	OECD	considers	this	an	absolute	 minimum.	 International	transparency	
standards	also	acknowledge	the	importance	of	in- year	parliamentary	oversight	of	
the	execution	of	the	approved	budget,	as	well	as	timely	and	effective	parliamentary	
audit	procedures. 	Moreover,	there	is	increased	recognition	that	parliamentary	
involvement	should	be	continuous,	covering	all	stages	of	the	budget	process,	
including	medium - term	budgeting	and	priority	setting.	 Yet,	many	detailed	
institutional	choices	cannot	be	settled	with	reference	to	global	norms. 	

>+("..+,#')*",$? :	T he	BPRG	 should	87+--$"1)$'$(-+'&$;*8*",	for	the	future	
development	of	parliamentary 	financial	scrutiny	in	Scotland . 	In	particular,	it	
should	clarify	whether	it	endorses	FIAG’s	call	for	a	parliamentary	process	that	
entails	“much	more	scrutiny”	than	at	Westminster 	and	the	possibility	to	
influence	the	budget . 	

The	case	studies	highlighted	a	selection	of	practices	from	legi slatures	that	offer	
alternative	scenarios	for	the	development	of	the	role	of	the	Scottish	Parliament	in	
financial	scrutiny.	The	Australian	and	New	Zealand	examples	are	closest	to	the	
default	model	of	the	Westminster	Parliament,	where	parliamentary	participation	 is	
limited . 	FIAG	explicitly	rejected	this	approach	(Consultative	Steering	Group	1998:	
Annex	I,	para.	1.7).	If	the	BPRG	reaffirms	this	vision,	 this	would	point	towards	a	
trajectory	where	financial	scrutiny	 evolves	towards	a	level	of	engagement	 that	is	
closer	to	that	in	the	Swedish	or	German	p arliament s. 	T he	following	paragraphs	
identify	practices	relating	to 	specific	aspects	highlighted	in	the	T erms	of	 Reference	
that	would	be	compatible	with	this	latter	approach. 	
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appropriates	on	an	output	basis 	(i.e.	the	goods	and	services	produced) ,	creating	a	
strict	link	between	outputs	and	allocated	funding,	which	is	very	rare.	In	 Australia ,	
Parliament	approves	funding	on	an	outcome	basis	(i.e.	the	intended	im pact	on	
society).	The 	introduction	of	this	approach	 has	led	to	a	loss	of	parliamentary	control	
and	 given 	substant ial	discretion	to	the	executive .	In	 Sweden,	performance	
information	has	 been 	of	limited	use	to	parliamentarians	in	assessing	proposed	
appropriations	for	agencies.	 Impacts	can	rarely	be	 clearly	attributed	to	a	 specific	
government	programme.	Moreover,	the ir	achievement	has	no	obvious	relation	to	



	 27 	

other	processes	in	government,	 based	on	credible	impact	evaluation .	 For	
parliaments ,	value	for	money	audits	 – 	especially	those	that	focus	on	effectiveness	 – 	
can	be	a	valuable	source	of	information	on	the	impact	of 	individual	programmes.	
T he	link	between	audits	and	the	budget	approval	process	is	often	poorly	developed,	
but	there	are	mechanisms	that	promote	such	a	link .	In	the	German	Parliament,	the	
fact	that	the	audit	committee	is	a	sub - committee	of	the	Budget	Commi ttee	ensures	
that	members	directly	draw	on	their	knowledge	of	audit	insights	in	making	decisions	
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